A Meeting of GREAT AND LITTLE CHISHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Venue: Village Hall
Date: 18th November 2021

Time: 7:30pm Chairman: Cllr Dring

Parish Councillors: Ridge, Wiseman, Pine, Clements

Clerk / Proper Officer: Sarah Scott
County Councillor: Cllr McDonald
District Councillor: Cllr Roberts

Members of the Public:

One member of the public

Start Time: 7:32pm

Apologies for Absence (and reasons) – 2 Minutes

Cllr Hatt – Prior engagement (approved) Cllr Harrison – Prior engagement (approved)

2. To receive any declaration of Pecuniary and non-Pecuniary Interest of Councillors

There were none received.

3. Approval of the Minutes 14th October 2021

These were approved as an accurate record of the meeting and were duly signed by the Chairman.

4. Public Participation.

There were no comments.

5. Correspondence Received (already circulated)

There were no comments relating to the communications reports which had been circulated.

6. Planning - 15 Minutes

- 21/04728/S73, Bridgefoot Farm Kennels, S73 to remove condition 7 of ref: S/0770/17/FL
 - (Demolition of kennels reception/shop and erection of residential extension to the Lodge. The Parish Council unanimously recommended approval.
- LDF consultation. The Clerk had circulated the consultation publicity on social media, the website and also put posters up in the village. The Chair and Clerk to look at this with a view to creating a submission from the Parish Council and anyone can also add to the consultation as an individual. Cllr Roberts is unhappy about the number of houses that are being proposed notwithstanding the issue of a lack of water supply to this area. The Clerk asked if there would be a further consultation (as this was a new one) later on in the process. There was no conclusive answer to this, but Cllr Roberts encouraged the Parish Council to submit.
- Rectory Farm, Great Chishill Enforcement. The Clerk had forwarded information to Julie Ayre and enforcements are looking in the possible breaches of planning.
- Campsite, Lynchets Farm. The Clerk received an email from both enforcement and County Farms. County Farms seem satisfied there is no wrongdoing, but enforcement will investigate. Further information was sent to the Clerk (which was shared with stakeholders) which stated that the people in static caravans had indicated that they would be living in them for 'for several months'. Cllr McDonald said that if rent is being taken it breaks the tenancy agreement. He will further look into it.
- Cllr Clements commented that it appeared that there were people living at North Hall Farm and they are clearly not holiday lets. The Clerk to contact Julie Ayres to investigate.
- Land in village. Following on from our last meeting, the Clerk had written to the developer suggesting that we would be happy to help with a questionnaire
 / meeting but for it to be useful if there some be some indicative maps / plans / information to accompany this activity. She had heard nothing further from
 them.

7. Highways – 10 Minutes

- Parking on Heydon Road. The residents had sent some further data. The Parish Council are mindful that there are still some building works taking place along Heydon Road. The Clerk had received correspondence from some Councillors who do not think yellow lines are appropriate and this was view taken by those in the meeting. After discussion it was decided not to take his forward as parking at the pub did not seem to be an issue and we have to take into consideration the propriate nature of the issue. The Clerk and Chairman to write to the parishioners.
- into consideration the propriate nature of the issue. The Clerk and Chairman to write to the parishioners.
 Outstanding highways issues in Great Chishill (path, white lining, drains). The clerk had received notification that the path will be complete, white lines will be restored to Heydon Road. Cllr Wiseman reported at the meeting that her husband had kindly met up with highways re the gullies. Cllr McDonald reported that all gullies in the area (and beyond) are being formally mapped.
- Outstanding highways issues in Little Chishill (Clir Ridge). The gullies are now blocked up again because of the straw lorries. The bollards had been replaced but ones in the wrong place were not removed.
- Straw lorries from Langley. The Chairman had received a letter from the power station in Ely confirming that they are accepting straw from Langley whilst they condone bad practice, they will not be asking the lorries to re-route. Cllr McDonald stated that if they hauliers are acting inappropriately then their licence can be revoked. He will send a link to the Parish Council explaining how to do this. The Chairman is also to write back to the Power Station.
- Speeding 20mph limit in Hall Lane. Cllr McDonald said that a paper will be available in January which will make 20mph limits easier to get. The Council to wait for this and look into possibly applying.

8. Jubilee Tree's Initiative – 5 Minutes

Parish Council would like the Clerk to investigate further.

A question was asked about the trees at the bottom of the playing fields had TPO's on them. The clerk thought no but also commented that SCDC are not currently accepting applications for TPO's at the moment. Cllr Roberts backed this up.

9. Lock-Up – 5 Minutes

Cllr Ridge and the Chairman had meet are waiting for a quotation for the window.

10. Finance - 10 Minutes, Clerk

- The finance sheets had been circulated and there were no questions.
- Accept quotation for base for the bench by the chalk pit. This was accepted by the Council
- The Clerk asked about gifts for the village and for the Chishill Charities the Clerk can go ahead with these.

11. District and County Councillors Written Reports

Cllr McDonald had sent his report (see below) and Cllr Roberts had nothing further to add.

12. To Accept Notices & Matters for the next Agenda

The phone box library to go on the agenda

Phone box.

The Clerk will provide dates for next year's meetings. It was proposed that the Council meet for a festive drinks in the pub. The Chairman to organise,

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 20:25.

Report for Parish Councils - November 2021.

South Cambs District Council

Update on the development of the next Local Plan

The consultation period on the 'first proposals' stage in the development of the joint Cambridge City and South Cambridgeshire Local Plan began on November 1st and runs until 5pm on December 13th. The proposals were published in August by the Greater Cambridge Shared Planning Service (GCSPS) for consideration by parish councillors, residents, district councillors and other stakeholders.

GCSPS will be holding an in-person drop-in event on Saturday 27 November, 9am to 12pm, at Great Shelford Farmers Market. Further to the updates provided in the October repors, GCSPS has gathered the key links connected to the Local Plan:

The Local Plan homepage, which includes event listings: https://www.greatercambridgeplanning.org/localplan An interactive map of the sites in the 'preferred options':

https://maps.3csharedservices.org/portal/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=ee39c55cf37845 b1aeb3d5374e4c5214

A library of all the documents published in with at the 'first proposals' stage: https://consultations.greatercambridgeplanning.org/greater-cambridge-local-plan-preferredoptions/supporting-documents

An explanation of how to comment on the proposals, including links to a quick survey and how to submit more detailed responses: https://consultations.greatercambridgeplanning.org/greater-cambridge-local-plan-first-

proposals/tell-us-what-you-think

Grant scheme for young people: deadline November 10th

A new grant has opened aimed at providing funds for projects that support children and young people. £38,000 is available through the scheme for projects which help to empower children and young people; helping them to build self-belief and make a positive difference to themselves and their community. Organisations that are independently set-up for charitable or social benefit (including Parish Councils) can apply for grants of between £4,000 and £8,000. This is being administered via the Grants Advisory Committee, who will review all the applications and award the grants to successful projects in early 2022.

The deadline for applications is Wednesday November 10th. More information, including application criteria, can be found here: https://www.scambs.gov.uk/new-grant-scheme-opensfor-local-organisations-working-with-children-and-young-people/

Black History Month

This year, South Cambs joined forces with Cambridge City Council to run events for Black History Month. The first virtual event took place on October 4th with Patrick Vernon OBE who spoke about preserving the legacy of the Windrush Generation. The second live event was hosted by the Cambridge African Network on Thursday 14th with a panel talking about their experiences of living in the UK and Cambridgeshire.

You can catch up on recordings and educational content related to Black History month on the South Cambs website: at https://www.scambs.gov.uk/your-council-anddemocracy/equality-and-diversity/equality-activities-and-events/

Council services to support people to live independently

South Cambs' Visiting Support Service is free for people over the age of 65, with a short-term focus to support people in their home – perhaps someone recovering from an operation, or who will be on their own for a short period of time, or who is having an unexpected crisis. The Community Warden Service is longer-term, and a nominal fee is payable; clients can be of any age, and the wardens will ring up or visit on a regular basis, and can help with tasks such as form-filling, picking up some essentials from the shop, or just being a friendly face. The Community Lifeline Service (under £4.50/week) provides a worn pendant that individuals of any age can press in an emergency, such as if they have a fall at home on their

own. You can find out more about all of these services on our website:

- www.scambs.gov.uk/visitingsupportservice
 www.scambs.gov.uk/mobilewardenscheme
- www.scambs.gov.uk/lifelines

We have produced some leaflets and posters to raise awareness of these services-attached are samples. If you would like some leaflets or a few posters to display please email

Lesley.McFarlane@Scambs.gov.uk South Cambs Christmas market

School Governors

SCDC's Business Support team is organising an outdoor Christmas market in Cambourne on Sunday 5 December 3pm to 8pm.

Do you know any local performers who may like to perform on the stage at the event for about 30 minutes? They could be school, college or community groups, choirs or amateur dramatics group, musicians or bands. Please ask them to get in touch with the organising team at: reopening@scambs.gov.uk

More details can be found here: https://www.scambs.gov.uk/business/south-cambridgeshire-

outdoor-criristrias-markey
County Highways Issues
The Nov 4 th committee looked at:
☐ County wide policy for 20 mph – a full paper will come back to the Committee
☐ HGV policy.
☐ Moving traffic offences e.g. yellow box blockage – this will be facilitated by Civil
Parking Enforcement.
☐ Kings Parade barrier development and ant-terror review for the City.
Addenbrookes Roundabout
A safety review is underway after the sad fatality of a young woman who was hit by an artic
fuel tanker.
Guided Busway
An independent review will take place of the Southern stretch after the recent facility in a
similar area to the 2018 death of Stephen Moir.

A campaign has been launched to find more people willing to serve on the governing bodies of schools in Cambridgeshire. Schools are looking for governors who can bring a variety of skills and expertise from a wide range of backgrounds.

skills and expertise from a wide range of backgrounds.

Governors – who are volunteers – support the strategic leadership of the school, providing support, challenge and accountability to the school's headteacher and senior leaders. The headteacher is responsible for the operational running of the school on a day-to-day basis. Cambridgeshire County Council is particularly seeking to build diverse governing bodies which reflect the communities they serve, enabling children to succeed and thrive. Previous experience of being a school governor is not necessary, as full induction and training will be offered. Experience of working in education is not necessary either. Governors are usually appointed for a four-year term. Time commitments vary from school to school, but to fulfil the role effectively, governors are expected to sit on individual committees, visit the school regularly and attend full governing body meetings. Responsibilities include working as part of a team, maintaining educational standards and performance, holding the school to account and monitoring the school's budget. Further information about the role and how to apply can be found here: https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/residents/working-together-children-families-and-definition of the control of the controladults/working-with-partners/school-governors Covid 19 ERA

Rising rates in older people coupled with building pressures on local health and education services led to the Cambridgeshire & petroprough Councils who are both responsible for public health to ask Government to grant the whole area 'enhanced response area' status for at least five weeks from Monday November 1 - to bring down infection rates which are currently higher in most areas than seen in January's peak.

currently higher in most areas than seen in January's peak. The ERA status allows us to push for additional support to: $\hfill\square$ Accelerate and target 12-15 vaccination roll out to key areas and schools where infections are highest ☐ Accelerate booster vaccinations for eligible groups who have had their second vaccination more than six months ago ☐ Increase vaccination rate in areas with the lowest uptake $\hfill \square$ In addition, as part of ERA status the area will enter into further discussions with the DfE about additional measures it can use in schools, but in the meantime it will continue to: $\hfill\square$ Encourage secondary school teachers or pupils who are household contacts of positive cases to take daily LFT tests ☐ Continue with advice given to schools before the half term that face coverings should be worn in secondary school communal areas, and that meetings happen virtually where possible ☐ Encourage anyone who is a household contact of a positive case to take daily rapid tests, until a negative PCR test is received $\hfill\Box$ For the general population a government funded additional communications push will also begin from next week ☐ Recommending wear face coverings in crowded and enclosed areas where you come into contact with people you do not usually meet' $\hfill\square$ Reminding people to get their vaccinations, test regularly and particularly before attending events, meet with others outside their households in well ventilated spaces

and wash hands regularly and well